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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 15TH MAY 2019 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. M. Chandler, Cllr. Hooton and Cllr Morton.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), Cllr H. McLain (TBC) and 6 members of the public. 
1. Welcome and Apologies: 
Cllr Arkell gave a warm welcome to everyone, this being the first meeting after the recent Borough and Parish Council elections. Welcome to Cllr Heather McLain and congratulations on her recent election to Tewkesbury Borough Council which includes her representation of this Parish.
2. Election of Officers for 2017/2018:

 Officer Role:                                 Proposed by:                      Seconded by:

Chair – John Arkell                         M. Chandler                         P. Hooton                      

Vice Chair – Phil Hooton                K. Morton                             M. Chandler

Responsible Finance Officer-

     Karen Morton                            J. Arkell                                M. Chandler
Leigh Poor Charities Trustees –

    Phil Hooton                                J. Arkell                                M. Chandler
   John Arkell                                  M. Chandler                         K. Morton
Highways Rep – Phil Hooton         J. Arkell                               M. Chandler
It was confirmed that the signatories on the PC Bank Account are John Arkell, Mary Chandler and Karen Morton. No further amendment was needed. Any two of three to sign. On-line payments are now replacing cheque payments where ever possible. A thank you was recorded for Paul Harvey who decided not to stand for election this time. His time and knowledge has been a valuable commodity for the council.
 3. To approve the Co-option of a Parish Councillor.

The Parish Council have followed the guidance sent out fromTBC on 6th April 2019 relating to the  co-option of a 5th Parish Councillor following the recent elections. Proposed by Cllr Arkell and seconded by Cllr Chandler. Welcome to Leigh Glazebrook
4. Minutes from the last Annual Parish Meeting:
The minutes from the last Annual Parish Council Meeting on 9th May 2018 were approved. Proposed by Cllr Hooton and seconded by Cllr Chandler
5. To approve The Annual Accounts for 2018/2019 including the Annual Governance Statement:

The Annual Governance Statement has been prepared and was publically distributed before the start of the meeting, together with details of full year summary accounts and explanations to the variances from the previous years accounts. All the paperwork is ready to go for audit but the auditor is currently away. The audit will be completed by the end of the month. The RFO has raised a query on the value of items on the asset register as there does not appear to be any depreciation from original values. RFO to discuss this with the auditor. It was resolved that the AGS be signed as a true record. Proposed by M. Chandler, seconded by J. Arkell.

It was noted that the notice board requires a refurbishment – it was agreed that this could be action with immediate affect with a small budget.

Discussions also focused on the 3 parish allotments which draw in a very small income each year. This is an historical transaction. It was agreed that the allocation, paperwork and charges for these plots needs to be reviewed and bought up to date. Current users will be notified of any changes with advance notice.

Insurance is due for renewal in June

The money allocated from the Transparency Funding Grant have been shown separately.

The Notice of Public Rights and Publication of Annual Governance & Accountability Return for and exempt authority for accounts for the year ended 31st March 2019 will be displayed on the website and notice board as from 11th June 2019.

The Accounting Statement was approved and signed b Cllr Arkell, proposed by Cllr Chandler and seconded by Cllr Hooton.

Full Parish Council Meeting then followed:

6. Declarations of interest:
There were no declarations of interest for this meeting.
7. Minutes of the last meetings:

The minutes from the last Full Parish Council meeting in February 2019 and the Additional meeting called in March have already been circulated. It was resolved that both sets were approved. February meeting proposed by Cllr Arkell, seconded by Cllr Hooton. March meeting proposed by Cllr Morton and seconded by Cllr Hooton.

8. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:
a) Community Pre Application Consultation on land in the Leigh in relation to the erection of a honey barn.

This is no longer relevant as the land in question has been sold and the new owners are not seeking to develop the parcel of land in question. It has raised questions on how this type of industry is considered in terms of planning applications and agriculture policies. The Parish Council are currently looking into this for future reference.

b) As there were no new planning applications to discuss, there was just a brief update on the various applications still awaiting determination at TBC.

A short briefing paper was read out during the meeting. Comments arising at the meeting included a reference to the Bovis/Hitchins site behind the petrol station at Combe Hill. It was debated at the TBC Planning meeting in April and deferred to a site inspection. Major issues centre on drainage, access, flooding and whether it is actually needed.  The application for the site on the other side of the road on the Vineyards has published an honest and upfront report about the state of the drains and potential water run-off issues, as the site suffers from the same problems.
The Land Drainage Officer for TBC has objected to the Vineyards but has not applied the same information to the Bovis/Hitchins site.  Further details of each application and its current status can be found on the Parish Council website under the ‘Parish Council’ tab.
9. District and County Councillor’s reports.

Cllr Awford not at the meeting this evening.

Cllr McLain is new in post.

10. To approve the Financial Statement.
Following on from the financial information presented for the Annual Return (see above), Karen also prepared a cash update statement showing the current cash position. It was agreed that the insurance could be paid without further reference to a Parish Council meeting providing it did not increase by more than 10% on last years figure. Proposed by Cllr Arkell and seconded by M. Chandler.

11. Update on Highways Issues.

Cllr Hooton reported on the changes for the highways maintenance. Ringway have taken control of the contract and have split the work into various work areas. Following recent resurfacing work at Coombe Hill, a few of the drains are blocked. It’s an ongoing issue and it will continue to be reported to Highways until they are cleared properly.
The resurfacing of Pancake Lane is still in the pipeline, this will be followed up again to establish a date for the work. A dead tree that could be a problem was reported, possibly on land belonging to Severn Vale Housing. Cllr Hooton to investigate.

Cutting the grass at the top of the lane, as the sightline is blocked by the height of the grass.

12. Update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan.

Cllr Arkell gave a brief report of his recent meeting with Annette Roberts from TBC, together with Colin Withers and a private planning consultant (paid for by the Parish Council).   The aim of the meeting was to establish how to proceed with the Leigh NDP.  It was obvious from the discussions that TBC are desperate to push for as many houses as they can get. The TBC planners are not prepared to look for an alternative site to the one behind the petrol station. The figures included in the JCS, and what the current draft NDP document is based on, show that the Parish would take around 22 new houses. TBC planners are now saying that this figure is not correct but will not give a defined number.
Following these unproductive talks, it was decided that the NDP would continue and use the information that is available. The private planning consultant will work on the technical side of the report based on the known figures contained within the JCS report. It was felt that this was the only way forward and these are the only figures that the Parish Council have been given despite asking for updated information.  The TBC Plan is now more advanced than the Parish one as the LNDP still required a consultation period.  Colin is in the process to apply for grants to help fund the technical work.  This will be completed in the next couple of months with an aim of producing a brochure.
13. To approve Full Council Meeting dates for 2019/2020
Draft dates were approved and are as follows:

Additional Meeting – Wednesday 10th July 2019

Full PC Meeting -      Wednesday 14th August 2019
Additional Meeting - Wednesday 11th September 2019

Additional Meeting - Wednesday 9th October 2019

Full PC Meeting -      Wednesday 13th November 2019
Additional Meeting - Wednesday 11th December 2019

Additional Meeting - Wednesday 8th January 2020

Full PC Meeting -      Wednesday 12th February 2020
Additional Meeting - Wednesday 11th March 2020

Additional Meeting - Wednesday 8th April 2020

Annual Parish Meeting - Wednesday 13th May 2020 (Annual Parish Meeting)

All meetings start at 7.30pm at St Catherine’s Church. All Additional meetings are provisional and are subject to the need to discuss interim planning applications and urgent Parish Council business. Details are always on the website with the required notice.
14. Items for a future agenda.
Follow item from the last meeting with reference to the Parish Drain. Cllr Chandler reported that she had inspected the drain and can confirm that the slap is working. There is no obvious reason why water is still present due to mechanical failure.
Items for future meetings:

Speeding in the Village reminders – this is discussed every couple of years

Photos of Parish Councillors for the website please

Fete Committee – show scheduled for 22nd June. Volunteers needed.

Horticultural Show – schedules will be out shortly. Date of Show is 10th August.

Newsletter – more articles needed – deadline is 15th day of each month. Jo has confirmed that she will be editing the newsletter till 2021 then someone else will have to take over.

Japanese Knotweed has been spotted in the village. Cllr Hooton agreed to investigate. This is a nasty invasive plant that kills native plants. Its removal and disposal has to be done under strict guidelines.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  Full Parish Council Meeting will be 14th August 2019, 7.30pm at St Catherine’s, the Leigh.
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